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This evening 
We welcome Chris Coyle, the Secretary of the Wilts & 
Berks Canal Trust. Chris will be updating us on the 
progress of their various ongoing projects. 
Looking through our Newsletters I see Peter Oates, our 
editor, has included many articles on the WBCT. Last 
month: “Melksham- a Canal Town again?” plus details 
of leaflets detailing walks along the Wilts & Berks 
Canal. 

Next Month’s Meeting 
On 4th October, a “Magic Lantern Show” will be 
presented by Alan Brindle. Victorian humour, comic 
strips, American railroads, maybe waterways, Suez 
Canal, etc, if Alan has the chance to sort the plates out 
from his vast collection. 
 

Day-Star Theatre 
Thursday 1st November will see Pete & Jane Marshall 
presenting “A Night at Blackstone Hall”. Details about 
the play can be found on page 4. 
Tickets available at £8 each from Gill or Angela. If you 
can’t get to a meeting, you can find contact details on 
the back page. 
An American Supper will follow the performance. 

Your Society 
Our next Committee meeting is in September. If 
anyone has any matters or questions they wish to raise 
please speak to one of the Committee members. 
Contact details are on the last page of this and every 
edition of the Newsletter. 
Thank you all for supporting the Society 

Alan Rose 

Chairman’s Column 

The Kennet and Avon Canal Trust is poised to launch a 
campaign to raise £1million to renovate and reorganise 
its headquarters building at Devizes Wharf. 
After many years of struggle and negotiation, the trust 
has a lease for the former warehouses beside the canal 
which house the trust’s visitor shop, museum and 
newly reopened café and is looking to spend many 
more years there. 
Last year the trust had to consider moving out of the 
200-year-old building when they were faced with 
repairs totalling £500,000 but, following discussions 
with Wiltshire Council, which owns the property, an 
agreement was reached. 
Mike Rodd, chairman of the Kennet and Avon Canal 
Trust, said: “We now have a ten-year lease on the 
building under which we can leave without penalty if it 
continues to deteriorate.” 
The trust has already spent more than £100,000 
attending to major structural problems, including a 
cracked beam and rotten floors. Volunteers solved one 
of the major problems, the deteriorating wall facing 
Couch Lane, which has now been repaired by their 
own efforts. But the uninsulated roof is now a problem. 
Mr Rodd said: “It will have to come off so we can put 
in insulation. All our heat is going straight up through 
it. So we have decided in the next week or two, to 

launch a £1million campaign to completely renovate it. 
“We have had a lot of support from Devizes Canoe 
Club, who are based here, so we want to install 
facilities for them, including changing and shower 
facilities.” 
There are also plans to upgrade the canal museum, one 
of the best in the country, and possibly even switch it 
with the café. The café reopened last week under the 
management of Tarkan and Victoria Kisioglu and is 
regularly packed out with visitors and local people. 
An unexpected problem for the trust has been the 
morphing of the quango British Waterways into the 
Canal and River Trust, which was launched in July. 
The Canal and River Trust now undertakes the 
activities of British Waterways in maintaining and 
improving the waterways of the UK but the well-being 
of canalside properties, such as the Crofton Pumping 
Station near Marlborough, is the responsibility of the 
Kennet and Avon Canal Trust. 
Mr Rodd said: “The CRT has a 15-year contract with 
the Government to work for the waterways of Britain. 
It is not a membership run organisation like the KACT. 
The two organisations are very different and I hope 
there will be no confusion between the two.” 

http://www.thisiswiltshire.co.uk 20 August 2012 

Canal trust launches £1m campaign to update HQ 

Sold up the river 
Thanks to member Laurie Pearce for spotting this in 
August’s Private Eye. 
WHAT luck for the Canal and River Trust (CART) 
charity - attracting one of the world’s biggest 
companies as corporate partner just as it takes over 
care of the canals from the defunct British Waterways 
(BW) this month.  
Google will be helping by “literally putting towpaths 
on the map - Google Maps”, according to CART 
(never mind that towpaths have been on Ordnance 
Survey maps, and online service OS getamap, for 
years, as well as on specialist map sites like canalplan 
and walkit). 
Perhaps quangos like BW would not have been so 

cash-strapped in the first place if some mega-
corporations had paid their fair share of tax. Google is 
estimated to avoid £100m in UK corporation tax by 
channelling its revenue offshore (Eyes passim).  
Nevertheless newspapers responded to the announce-
ment with a slew of feel-good tales about how nice it 
was of Google to support summer days out on the 
waterways. 
So how much has Google coughed up for access to 
CART’s extensive geographical data of the canals, 
bridges, locks and towpaths to add to its Google Maps 
system? Er, not a penny. 

(Continued on page 3) 

http://www.thisiswiltshire.co.uk
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Time Organiser Details Contact  

The following is a list of waterway events taking place within 
approximately 50 miles of Southampton. Whilst every effort is made to 
ensure the correctness of this information, please check with the listed 
contact who will be glad to confirm and supply further details. 

Recently, OS grid references and/or postcodes have been added (where 
known but not guaranteed) to aid location of the event. 
If YOU know of an event taking place that should be in this list then 
please contact the editor. 

Waterways Diary 

Continued on page 3 

Thu 6 Sep 2012 
7.45pm 

Southampton CS “The Wilts & Berks Canal” presented by Chris Coyle, the Company 
Secretary of the Wilts & Berks Canal Trust. Chilworth Parish Hall, 
Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184).  

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
info@apas-engineering.com 

Sat 8 Sep 2012 
2.00 - 5.00pm 

Wey & Arun CT Gunpowder Store, Stonebridge Wharfside, Shalford, near Guildford, 
Surrey. This will be the first time that this building has been open to the 
public (as part of National Heritage Weekend). Also guided walks at 3pm 
from the Gunpowder Store along part of the old route of the Wey & Arun 
Canal (1½ miles). Parking: Broadford Business Park, Shalford, GU4 8EP 
(SU998466) behind the Parrot Inn, on A248 Shalford to Peasmarsh road. 

WACT Office: 01403 752403 Email: 
office@weyandarun.co.uk Web: 
www.weyandarun.co.uk  Guided walk 
bookings: Guildford Tourist Information 
Centre: 01483 444333 Email: 
tic@guildford.gov.uk 

Sat 8 Sep 2012 
10.00am 

Sussex IA Soc & 
Chichester Ship 
CT 

A linear guided walk (6 miles) along the old Portsmouth and Arundel 
Canal towpath from Barnham Court Farm, Church Lane, Barnham, PO22 
0BP (SU956036) to Ford. Bring packed lunch. Parking at the start. 

Linda Wilkinson: 01243 576701 Email: 
membership@chichestercanal.com 

Sat & Sun 8 & 9 
Sep 2012 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Learn about the history of the Coal Canal and take a guided tour of a 
section of the Combe Hay lock flight and the remains of the Boulton and 
Watt pumping engine site. Meet: Railway arch opposite Bridge Farm, 
Combe Hay, BA2 7EE (ST745604). Part of National Heritage Weekend.  

Tony Yates: 01225 781312  

Sun 9 Sep 2012 
10.00am - 
4.00pm 

Sussex IA Soc & 
Chichester Ship 
CT 

Poyntz Bridge open. Situated approx. 200m south of Chichester Canal 
Basin (SU859039), this bridge is possibly the only single span 1820 cast 
iron swing bridge in the UK. Plus a display of photos and artefacts. At 
2.00pm a guided walk around the canal basin will be led by Alan Green. 

Linda Wilkinson: 01243 576701 Email: 
membership@chichestercanal.com 

Sun 9 Sep 2012 
2.30pm 

Itchen Navigation 
Heritage Trail 
Project 

Story Walk: The King of the River. A walk along the Itchen Navigation at 
Allbrook following some of the animals who thrive along this waterway. 
Suitable for children aged 4 to 10 accompanied by adults. Meet outside 
the Ham Farm Pub, Twyford Road, SO50 4LF (SU456207). Street parking 
is available nearby. Suggested donation: £2 per child. 

Tom Selby: 01489 774413 Email: 
TomS@hwt.org.uk Web: 
www.itchennavigation.org.uk 

Tue 18 Sep 2012 
7.30 for 7.45pm 

Kennet & Avon 
CT (Reading Br) 

'Wilts & Berks Canal’ & 'World Canals' - Martin Buckland. The Grange 
Free Church Hall, Circuit Lane, Southcote, Reading, RG30 3HD 
(SU691719) 

John or Pam Swift: 01189 415540 Email: 
swift.john21@gmail.com 

Wed 19 Sep 2012 
7.00pm 

Basingstoke 
Canal Authority 

Learn about bats on the Basingstoke Canal. Bats experts Paul Hope and 
James Emmett will give an illustrated talk about bats and then lead a 
walk of up to 1½ miles. There will also be a limited number of bat 
detectors for you to use. Cost: £3.50 per person. Basingstoke Canal 
Centre, Mytchett Place Road, Mytchett, Surrey GU16 6DD (SU893550). 

Basingstoke Canal Auth: 01252 370073 
Email: info@basingstoke-canal.co.uk 

Sun 23 Sep 2012 
2.30pm 

Itchen Navigation 
Heritage Trail 
Project 

Story Walk: Jack and the Barges. A walk along the Itchen Navigation at 
Mansbridge going back to a time when barges ruled these waters. 
Suitable for children aged 4 to 10, accompanied by adults. Meet by the 
river at Woodmill Lane, SO18 2JR, next to the car park (SU440151). 
Booking essential. Suggested donation: £2 per child. 

Tom Selby: 01489 774413 Email: 
TomS@hwt.org.uk Web: 
www.itchennavigation.org.uk 

Wed 26 Sep 2012 
7.00pm 

Basingstoke 
Canal Authority 

Learn about bats on the Basingstoke Canal. Bats experts Paul Hope and 
James Emmett will give an illustrated talk about bats and then lead a 
walk of up to 1½ miles. There will also be a limited number of bat 
detectors for you to use. Cost: £3.50 per person. Basingstoke Canal 
Centre, Mytchett Place Road, Mytchett, Surrey GU16 6DD (SU893550). 

Basingstoke Canal Auth: 01252 370073 
Email: info@basingstoke-canal.co.uk 

Wed 26 Sep 2012 
7.45pm 

Kennet & Avon 
CT (Newbury Br) 

Programme to be announced. Stone Building, Newbury Wharf, RG14 5AS. 
(SU473672) 

Graham Smith: Tel: 01635 580356 Email: 
GrahamV.Smith@btinternet.com 

Mon 1 Oct 2012 
7.30pm 

Wilts & Berks CT 
(Wootton Basset 
Br) 

'Fore and Aft' - a pictorial journey through the remains of the largest 
ship's graveyard in mainland Britain with Paul Barnett (Friends of Purton). 
Church Hall at Sacred Heart Catholic Church, High Street, Royal Wootton 
Bassett, SN4 7AH. (SU069828). £2.00 to include refreshments. 

Cheryll Yeowell: 01793 812708 Email: 
cheryll.yeowell@wbct.org.uk 

Thu 4 Oct 2012 
7.45pm 

Southampton CS A "Magic Lantern Show" presented by Alan Brindle. American Railroads, 
Red Indians, Victorian Humour & Comic Strips. Chilworth Parish Hall, 
Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184). 

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
info@apas-engineering.com 

Tue 16 Oct 2012 
7.30 for 7.45pm 

Kennet & Avon 
CT (Reading Br) 

Programme to be announced. The Grange Free Church Hall, Circuit Lane, 
Southcote, Reading, RG30 3HD (SU691719) 

John or Pam Swift: 01189 415540 Email: 
swift.john21@gmail.com 

Thu 18 Oct 2012 
7.30pm 

IWA Salisbury 
Branch 

“The Somerset Coal Canal”. Revelations, excavations and restoration of 
the Canal. Derrick Hunt talks about the exciting activities of the last five 
years. The Green Dragon, Old Road, Alderbury, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP5 
3AR (SU182274). 

Ron & Myra Glover: 01722 710322 Email: 
glover3@gotadsl.co.uk  Jon Van de Geer: 
01722 412841  

Thu 18 Oct 2012 
7.30pm 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

"The S.C.C. Archive: Maps, photographs and more" by Roger Halse. The 
Radstock Working Mens’ Club, Radstock, BA3 3EP. (ST688547) 

Patrick Moss: 07736 859882. Email: 
lazydaysafloat@yahoo.co.uk 

Sun 21 Oct 2012 
10.00am 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Walk: Carrying Coals to Dundas - 1. Paulton to Camerton. First of a series 
of walks to cover the length of the Northern Branch of the S.C.C. from 
Paulton to Dundas. Meet: Goosard Bridge, Paulton, BS39 6JU 
(ST654576). 

Mike Chapman: 01225 426948 Email: 
mike@chapman76.fsnet.co.uk 

Wed 31 Oct 2012 
7.45pm 

Kennet & Avon 
CT (Newbury Br) 

Programme to be announced. Stone Building, Newbury Wharf, RG14 5AS. 
(SU473672) 

Graham Smith: Tel: 01635 580356 Email: 
GrahamV.Smith@btinternet.com 

mailto:info@apas-engineering.com
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Thanks to many dedicated volunteers five species groups were 
surveyed in 2011 as part of ongoing monitoring of the Itchen 
Navigation Heritage Trail following essential management and 
restoration work. 
Bats 
Although there were significant tree works carried out in 2008/9 
bats continue to use the Itchen Navigation for feeding, commuting 
and possibly roosting. Trends remained similar to previous years 
with few noctules or serotines detected and frequent passes of 
Daubenton’s and pipistrelle species. First detection times were 
early, suggesting the presence of roosts nearby. Whilst there was a 
decrease in the numbers of some species detected, there is currently 
not enough data to determine a population trend. 
Butterflies, Dragonflies and Damselflies 
Despite the adverse spring and summer weather, 2011 was an 
average year for butterflies along the Navigation with 13 out of 20 
species increasing their range from 2010, 8 species increasing in 
abundance and the Chalkhill blue was recorded for the first time. 
Dragonflies and damselflies fared less well with a decrease in 
range for 10 out of 16 species or species groups, however 10 
species groups increased or remained level in overall abundance. 
Poor weather in previous years combined with that of 2011 is a 
likely influence. Southern damselflies were recorded on one 
section during the official survey and a further five sections outside 
the official survey. These were observed in the main channel, 
adding to evidence that it is not just small channels in the flood 
plain that are important sites for them. 
Birds 
Eight target bird species and a target bird family, the warblers, 
have been surveyed on the Itchen Navigation since 2006, selected 
as they require high quality riparian habitat to breed and flourish. 
The whole of the Navigation channel and 25m from each bank was 
surveyed. So far the results from 2006-2011 show that trends for 
target species have been similar on sections of the Navigation both 
subject to and not subject to project works. More detailed analysis 
will be undertaken after the 2012 survey is completed in order to 
establish a reason for these trends. 

Otters 
Otter signs were found at 26 locations along the Navigation. This is 
consistent with the results of the previous 4 surveys since 2008. 
Whilst surveys of otter signs cannot give an indication of 
population size they do show which areas of territories otters are 
using. The results show that the Itchen Navigation and nearby 
channels are consistently providing good habitat for the otter 
population. 
Water Voles 
Water vole signs were found in all survey sections which had 
undergone engineering works, including those which had no 
records previously. However in some sections there was decrease 
from previous years. There is naturally a high level of fluctuation 
in the number of water vole latrines from year to year, so further 
survey seasons will give a clearer picture, however grouping 
survey sections into larger metapopulations suggests a more stable 
population overall. There was a large decrease in water vole signs 
in one area which has had no disturbance from restoration work 
and has good vegetation cover. Predation by mink may have been 
the cause, however there were no confirmed signs of mink along 
the Itchen in 2011. 
More surveys are being carried out this year in order to add to the 
data set and provide more information on population trends. Full 
survey reports for each species group are available on our website: 
www.itchennavigation.org.uk 

Itchen Navigation News, June 2012 

Wildlife surveys on the Itchen Navigation 

Thu 1 Nov 2012 
7.45pm 

Southampton CS “A Night at Blackstone Hall” performed by Day-Star Theatre. Ticket 
includes an American Supper supplied by our members. Tickets £8.00 
available from Angela Rose or Gill Herbert. Chilworth Parish Hall, 
Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184).  

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
info@apas-engineering.com 

Thu 15 Nov 2012 
7.30pm 

IWA Salisbury 
Branch 

“Narrow Boating on Tidal Waters”.  Nick Grundy will be giving an account 
of his travels in his 70-foot narrow boat “Beatty” cruising some of the 
great tidal rivers of the waterways system. The Green Dragon, Old Road, 
Alderbury, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP5 3AR (SU182274). 

Ron & Myra Glover: 01722 710322 Email: 
glover3@gotadsl.co.uk  Jon Van de Geer: 
01722 412841  

Sun 18 Nov 2012 
10.00am 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Walk: Carrying Coals to Dundas - 2. Camerton to Dunkerton. Second of a 
series of walks to cover the length of the Northern Branch of the S.C.C. 
from Paulton to Dundas. Meet: Bottom of Red Hill by the Old Post Office, 
Camerton, BA2 0PB. (ST681579) 

Mike Chapman: 01225 426948 Email: 
mike@chapman76.fsnet.co.uk 

Thu 22 Nov 2012 
7.30pm 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Talk on Paulton Foundry with several expert guest speakers. The 
Radstock Working Mens’ Club, Radstock, BA3 3EP. (ST688547) 

Patrick Moss: 07736 859882. Email: 
lazydaysafloat@yahoo.co.uk 

Thu 6 Dec 2012 
7.45pm 

Southampton CS Annual Inter-Society Waterways Quiz. As last year’s winners, SCS will be 
setting the questions and hosting the evening. Followed by an American 
Supper. Chilworth Parish Hall, Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. 
(SU410184).  

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
info@apas-engineering.com 

Sun 16 Dec 2012 
10.00am 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Walk: Carrying Coals to Dundas - 3. Dunkerton to Combe Hay. Second of 
a series of walks to cover the length of the Northern Branch of the S.C.C. 
from Paulton to Dundas. Meet: Dunkerton layby on A37, (nearest post 
code BA2 8BS) (ST715597). 

Mike Chapman: 01225 426948 Email: 
mike@chapman76.fsnet.co.uk 

Thu 20 Dec 2012 
7.30pm 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

"The Working Life of the SCC" by Patrick Moss. The Radstock Working 
Mens’ Club, Radstock, BA3 3EP. (ST688547) 

Patrick Moss: 07736 859882. Email: 
lazydaysafloat@yahoo.co.uk 

Sold up the river 

The charity proudly told technology website the Register that 
Google was paying for the information simply by, er, “promoting 
the waterways”, while promising there would be unspecified 
“exciting and beneficial initiatives” to follow. None of which 
appears to be the most effective way to use its valuable taxpayer-
funded assets to raise funds to pay for the massive maintenance 
backlog on the waterways.  

(Continued from page 1) 
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President: 
Brian Evans. 

Chairman: 
Alan Rose, 33 Brackley Way, Totton, Hampshire SO40 3HP. Tel: 
02380 632558 (day) 02380 675312 (eve)  
Email: info@apas-engineering.com 

Secretary: 
Angela Rose, 33 Brackley Way, Totton, Hampshire SO40 3HP. 
Tel: 02380 632558 (day) 02380 675312 (eve)  
Email: info@apas-engineering.com 

Treasurer & Membership Secretary 
Gill Herbert, 25 Rosemoor Grove, Chandler’s Ford, Hampshire, 
SO53 1TB. Tel: 02380 262365. Email: p_herbert1@sky.com 

Committee: 
David Townley-Jones, Aelred and Sue Derbyshire, Gordon Osborn 

Newsletter Editor & Webmaster: 
Peter Oates, 39 Church Street, Nether Heyford, 
Northamptonshire, NN7 3LH. Tel: 01327 341798.  
Email: scs@whitenap.plus.com 

Meetings: 
Normally 1st Thursday each month at 7.45pm (see Waterways 
Diary). Chilworth Parish Hall, Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. 
OS Grid Ref: SU410184. 

Society Website: 
http://www.sotoncs.org.uk 

SOUTHAMPTON CANAL SOCIET Y 
Established 1967 

The objectives of the Society are to foster interest in canals and inland waterways, to assist in their preservation, restoration and 
development, and to give practical help on waterway projects. 

A NEW study has revealed that people’s zest for hand-
cleansing products is polluting the world’s waters. 
Scientists at Arizona State University warned that the multi-million 
pound industry in hand sanitisers is fuelling a rise in the use of 
personal care products, which end up filtering into lakes and rivers 
– causing potential harm to the environment, wildlife and people. 
In the first statewide analysis of freshwater across Minnesota, 
researchers found widespread evidence of the presence of triclosan 
and triclocarban, both active ingredients commonly found in 
sanitisers, anti-microbial soaps and disinfectants. 
Experts traced the products from homes to sewers to wastewater 
treatment plants and eventually, downstream into natural 
waterways. 
Both triclocarban and triclosan have been scrutinised by public 
health bodies over concerns about their impact on environmental 

and public health. 
Professor Rolf Halden, director of environmental security at the 
ASU’s Biodesign Institute, said: “This study underscores the extent 
to which additives of anti-microbial consumer products are 
polluting freshwater environments in the US.” 
The Food and Drug Administration in the US has previously said 
that research shows “valid concerns” about triclosan, including the 
risk that it can disrupt the body’s endocrine system and help create 
bacteria which are resistant to antibiotics. 
Hand sanitiser sales have been growing in recent years in the US 
and the UK, where Superdrug reported a 12 per cent increase in 
sales this summer compared to the same time last year. 
Several studies have shown that a sanitiser is no more effective 
than soap and water, however. 

www.scotsman.com 17 August 2012  

Hand sanitisers are polluting world’s waters 

Day-Star Theatre 
When Clarissa De Vere, Britain’s 
popular T.V. psychic medium is 
accused publicly of being a fake by an 
old adversary, Dr Thomas Cruickshank 
who has written many books de 
bunking all things paranormal, the 
trouble is only just starting. 
They agree to spend a night in 
Blackstone Hall, the second most 
haunted house in England. With their 
careers and reputations at stake each 
intends to convince the other that they 
are right. But neither is going to leave 
anything to chance even if it means a 
little bit of cheating. 
Clarissa’s personal assistant and brother 
and Cruickshank’s charming wife are 
reluctantly drawn in to the conflict and 
as the night in the infamous Hall 
unfolds so do the doubts and misgivings 
of the visitors as well as the secret and 
troubling events that were taking place 
with the occupants of the hall during the 
second world war. 
A story of loyalty, devotion and principles… and a bit of cheating. 
Another off beat comedy from Day-Star Theatre. 

One reviewer of this play wrote: 
“This particular drama is their best so 
far. There’s no way of predicting what 
will happen in this tale of challenge and 
cheating, ghostly episodes and 
expositions of a horrible past. The 
audience was completely mesmerized 
and charmed.” 
And a comment about Day-Star Theatre: 
“There are many small, fine touring 
companies now, offering original plays 
or new interpretations of classic drama. 
Day Star with its new work and stylistic 
acting and staging techniques is one of 
the most intriguing companies around. If 
they come your way, don’t miss them.” 

The Granary Theatre, Wells -Next-The Sea 

— 000 — 
So this is one meeting you MUST 
attend. Tickets are available from 
Angela Rose or Gill Herbert (contact 
details above). Tickets cost just £8.00 - 
where else will you get to see live 

theatre at such a bargain price? Members are asked to bring food 
for an American Supper afterwards. 
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